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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Don Redman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, March 12, 2014
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

These minutes are unofficial until approved by the Commission at its April 9, 2014 meeting.
The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:08 A.M., Wednesday, March 12, 2014, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Don Redman.
In attendance:  Council  Members Don Redman (Chair), Lori Boyer (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Stephen Swann, Scott Shine, Lane Burnett, Penny Thompson; Commissioner Gary L. Anderson and State Representative Lake Ray were excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Assistant; Shaun Corrigan, Steve Sharp, United States Coast Guard; Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Dave Roman, Mayor’s Office; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department;  James Richardson, Environmental Protectuib Board; Tera Meeks, Chief, Water Management Programming; Brian Burket, Parks & Recreation Department; Mike Hollingsworth, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Attorney Paul Harden; Tyler Loehnert, Andy Eckert, Duval County Public Schools; Greg Matovina, Yellow Bluff; Steve Patterson, Florida Times-Union;  John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Scott Wilson, Executive Council Assistant (Redman), John J. Jackson, City Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the February 12, 2014 Commission meeting.
The next item on the agenda was an explanation, discussion and vote on two land use amendments.  Edward Lukacovic, City Planner, Planning & Development Department, explained the two items.  
Ordinance 2014-128, Adopt Small-Scale Amend to FLUM 2030 Comp Plan at 12780 Yellow Bluff Rd (9.95± Acres) – CGC to MDR – Yellow Bluff, LLP. (#2013C-034).  The parcel was zoned for commercial use; the applicant wants to change the zoning to a residential category.  The Commission voted 10-0 to approve the ordinance.
Ordinance 2014-133 – Apv Proposed Large Scale Amend to FLUM 2030 Comp Plan at 7981 Baymeadows Cir W (16.98± Acres) – MDR to NC – D.R. Horton, Inc. (#2013K-002).

The parcel is currently zoned as residential; the applicant seeks to have the parcel zoned for commercial use.  Pottsburg Creek would be impacted.  Mr. Lukacovic indicated that the Planning & Development Department had no recommendation to make at this point.  Council Member Lori Boyer felt that the Planning Department should be able to make a recommendation one way or the other.  Mr. Luckacovic replied that it was not possible to make a recommendation without a site plan.  Council Member Boyer said that the Comp Plan does not require site plans and that by not making a recommendation based on a lack of a site plan would only encourage developers to withhold site plans.
The Commission voted 5 yeas, 5 nays on the ordinance.
In the aftermath of the vote, Council Member John Crescimbeni asked Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston if the Jacksonville Waterways Commission can amend the ordinance to vote for a recommendation on the wetland component of the measure only.  Ms. Johnston replied in the affirmative.  Council Member Crescimbeni moved that the Ordinance 2014-133 be amended and approved subject to a high order survey.  The Commission voted 10-0 to recommend approval, as amended.

The Commission next heard a presentation by John Hendrickson, Environmental Scientist, St. Johns River Water Management District.  Mr. Hendrickson’s presentation was entitled Water Quality Trends in the St. Johns River Basin.  Mr. Hendrickson indicated that this was an annual progress report on the Total Maximum Daily Load status in the Basin Management Action Plan (BMAP).
Mr. Hendrickson began by observing that in a 1998 list of impaired water bodies was released and the St. Johns River was on the list. The St. Johns River had been impaired by anutrient pollution that resulted in fish kills, scum, green water, reduced underwater light and other maladies.  In explaining what nutrient pollution entailed, Mr. Hendrickson discussed how the Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL) was developed to reduce nutrient pollution.  TMDL is a component of the Clean Water Act (enacted in 1972).  The Lower St. Johns was one of the first TMDLs in the State of Florida.  In measuring nutrient pollutants in the river, the two problem areas targeted with the most serious concentration of nutrient pollutants were a portion of the river in Palatka and the river in Jacksonville.   He further explained how nutrient pollution is measured, why the lower St. Johns River Basin was targeted and the impact of nutrient pollution on Jacksonville.  
Mr. Hendrickson explained the importance of annual rainfall totals and rainfall accumulation, noting that we had record rainfall in April and May (a record for a five-year period) that resulted in a significant increase of algae in the river.  Nitrogen and phosphorous in the river was discussed; the highest concentration of phosphorous in the St. Johns River was in the Jacksonville area; phosphorous is always high in urban areas.   In looking at nutrient trends from 1995 to the present, Mr. Hendrickson sees a significant reduction.  As far as the health of the river is concerns, the reduction of nutrient levels continues to be a major factor in the restoration of a healthy river.  
The Commission next heard an update presentation on the construction of the Southbank Riverwalk project by Bill Joyce, Chief, Engineering and Construction Management, Public Works Department.  Mr. Joyce explained that the construction project, demolishing remnants of the current Riverwalk and replacing it with a new span, commences at Friendship Park Fountain and will move easterly to the School Board property.  By July and August, the project will have progressed from the Fountain to the Gate Office Tower, to the Crown Plaza to the Strand, thence onto the School Board property.  Mr. Joyce indicated that owing to a lack of sufficient funds, the extended Riverwalk would not quite reach the School Board property per se.  
In response to a question from Council Member John Crescimbeni, Mr. Joyce said that the eastern terminus of the reconstructed Riverwalk would be near the propeller on the Wyndham property.  The last 800-840 feet of the Riverwalk between the Wyndham and the School Board property will be demolished and not replaced.  Mr. Joyce said that the amount of money that the project had ($15 million) only allowed the reconstruction of the Riverwalk to proceed to the Wyndham property.   Council Member Don Redman reminded the body that the City Council appropriated funding for the Southbank Riverwalk four years ago; Mr. Crescimbeni remarked that he could not remember anyone suggesting that there would be 3,200 feet of the riverwalk demolished and only 2,400 feet reconstructed.
The Chair, Council Member Don Redman, indicated that he had been given mixed responses as to why the riverwalk reconstruction was not going to extend to the School Board property, including the contention that the School Board did not want the riverwalk astride its property.  He has spoken to a number of School Board members who do not believe that that is an accurate assessment.

Council Member Lori Boyer asked Mr. Joyce to go back to the very beginning: did not the RFP that was initially issued, the scope of the project and the appropriation authorized call for the reconstruction of the Southbank Riverwalk in its entirety?  Mr. Joyce answered in the affirmative but added that when the GMP came in (the Guaranteed Maximum Price) came in, that dictated the shortening of the length of the reconstructed riverwalk that was in the initial scope of the project.  When the GMP was adjusted, the length of the riverwalk was adjusted accordingly.--
Commissioner Ralph Hodges asked Mr. Joyce if his department expected to shorten the length of the reconstructed riverwalk without anyone noticing.  That, Mr. Joyce responded, was not the intent.

The Chair, Council Member Redman, indicated that as the Council Member whose district the Southank Riverwalk is located, he was informed about the lack of funding for the completion of the riverwalk only a month ago.

Council Member John Crescimbeni indicated that he had an issue with the decision to demolish 3,200 feet of the current Riverwalk span and reconstructing only 2,400 feet of a new span.  Mr. Crescimbeni was astounded that the Southbank Riverwalk project would not fully replace the current span that is in the process of being demolished.  He felt that if changes were made in the reconstruction plans that were different from what the City Council had approved, the Public Works Department should have come back to the Council for approval for the change of plans.  Council Member Lori Boyer concurred with Mr. Crescimbeni’s position.  
Council Member Don Redman, in whose district the Southbank Riverwalk is located, reported that he had learned only a week ago that the reconstruction project would not be complete, that the new Southbank Riverwalk project would not extend to the School Board property as originally designed.  He asked Mr. Joyce if there had ever been any instance where a project is short on funds and the decision is made to abandon the project or complete only a portion of the project.
Council Member Boyer asked Mr. Joyce what kind of budget he was operating with for the all of the project’s costs.  He replied that he a budget in the amount of $15 million.  Ms. Boyer said that she recalled $18 million being appropriated for the project and wondered what happened to $3 million.

Council Member Crescimbeni indicated that he wanted Mr. Joyce to appear before the Tuesday, March 18th meeting of the Recreation and Community Development Committee to further explain how the original, City Council approved plans for the replacement of the Southbank Riverwalk went awry and how that decision was arrived at.

Andy Eckert, Executive Director, Facilities, Design & Construction, Duval County Public Schools, told the Commission that the School Board had been working with the City of Jacksonville for two years on the Southbank Riverwalk project.  He indicated that while the current design of the project has the reconstructed Riverwalk’s terminus at the School Board property’s edge, the School Board was in the process of preparing a letter to the Mayor and City Council indicating that the Riverwalk should proceed through the School Board property.
Jim Robinson, Director, Public Works Department, joined the meeting and added comments.  With regard to the School Board, he noted that early on the School Board had raised concerns about the reconstructed Riverwalk having any negative impact on the value of their property at a time when they were trying to sell that property.  The discussions with the School Board became a moot point when the project’s contractor presented the GMP (Guaranteed Maximum Price) and it was realized that a shortage of funds altered the original design of the reconstructed Riverwalk.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges asked Mr. Robinson at what point was the Public Works Department going to go back to the City Council and request funding to complete the project?  The Director replied that the project was a Capital Improvement and its funds were appropriated several years ago.  He felt that the appropriated funds ($15 million) were what they had to work with and that the Department was not in a posture to come back and ask for additional funding for the project.  Commissioner Hodges thought that the Riverwalk situation was analogous with the County Courthouse scenario, with regards to funding problems.  Mr. Robinson did not think that an analogy with the County Courthouse situation was helpful in the current discussion.  Mr. Robinson contended that while everyone might not have been aware of the altered scope of the project, no one was trying to hide that fact.  Commissioner Hodges hopes that the City Council further investigates this matter.
In an overview of the Southbank Riverwalk project, Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management Programming, reported that when the project is completed there will be no significant changes in what is already on the Riverwalk.  She expected that the water taxi docking area would increase somewhat and that there would be some recreational activity and floating docks.
In his monthly report on the Status of the St. Johns River and Water Quality, Dr. Quinton White reported that the rainfall for the month was up 10 inches and this resulted in low salinity in the river.  Dr. White announced that 471 manatees had been counted at Blue Springs.  He reported that dolphins in the river were active and that there had been 71 dolphin fatalities linked to the virus in the St. Johns River that had been in the news lately.  The updating of the Manatee Protection Plan is nearing completion with some changes.  When the revision is completed in the next few months, the document will be presented to the Waterways Commission for its review.  Dr. White also reported on his having recently been appointed to the port task force by the Mayor.  Dr. Gerard Pinto had earlier reported on the status of manatees in the river.  Manatee fatalities remain the same.  There were two cold-stress fatalities, one in January and one in February.  The total count of manatees at Blue Springs was 471.
In her monthly remarks to the Commission, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman, began by commenting on the presentation on Water Quality Trends that John Hendrickson of the St. Johns River Water Management District had made earlier in the meeting.  Ms. Rinaman feels that while there has been some improvement in the point source pollution, it has not resonated enough to affect a reduction in blue algae.  She contended that we are getting more fertilizer, storm water run-off and septic tank issues that are raising concerns about the City of Jacksonville’s potential to remove septic tanks that contribute to the problem of our waterways; in her view, the City is looking more and more to trading water credits to pay for past pollution instead of looking to new reductions. 
Ms. Rinaman said that another concern was the lack of monitoring.  If things are improving, it is difficult to see or measure any improvements because the St. Johns River Water Management District has cut their water quality monitoring by 66%; there are less stations collecting data.  Mr. Hendrickson has assured her, however, that some of the monitoring stations are being added back in the Jacksonville area where the toxic algae bloom occurred last year.  Two blooms have already been reported to date, one in Crescent Springs and another in Palatka.
Ms. Rinaman thanked the Waterways Commission for its support (a unanimous vote on supportive resolution) for the St. Johns Riverkeeper’s stance on the proposed water withdrawals from the river.  The Waterways Commission’s support has elevated the conversation and focused attention on the importance of water conservation.

On the dredging issue, Ms. Rinaman congratulated Dr. White on his appointment to the Mayor’s port task force.  She feels that there is a genuine need for a robust vetting of the pros and cons of JaxPort’s priorities, and Jacksonville’s priorities, as well.  There are environmental concerns as well as economic issues to be weighed.

In Old Business, Commissioner Scott Shine reported on the Maritime Master Plan Subcommittee.  There have been two meetings; the Subcommittee has been very impressed with the work that Brian Burket of the Parks & Recreation Department has done; he has provided the subcommittee with a scope document and the subcommittee will next meet when a time line is developed.

In Comments from the Public, Mr. John Nooney congratulated Dr. Quinton White on his appointment to the port task force.  Mr. Nooney announced that the FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) Commissioners would be in Jacksonville in the coming week.  He implored the Commission to revisit and reevaluate Ordinance 2007-451-E (temporary docking).
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:50 A.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division

04.08.14
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